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1. Introduction 
 
1.1 The Regulator has a published Neighbourhood and Community Standard that social 

housing providers are expected to meet. The Regulator expects Registered 
Providers to “keep the neighbourhood and communal areas associated with the 
homes that we own clean and safe. We shall work in partnership with our tenants 
and other providers and public bodies where it is effective to do so.” 

 
1.2 There is a specific expectation that Registered Providers shall consult with residents 

in developing a published policy for maintaining and improving the neighbourhood 
associated with their homes. This applies where Hightown has a responsibility (either 
exclusively or in part) for the condition of the neighbourhood. The policy shall include 
any communal areas associated with our homes.  

 
1.3 Hightown aims to provide a cost effective repairs and maintenance service to its 

homes and communal areas that responds to the needs of, and offers choices to, 
tenants and has the objective of completing repairs right first time. Hightown will meet 
all applicable statutory requirements that provide for the health and safety of the 
occupants of its homes. 

 
2. Scope  
 

This policy applies to all staff working in Housing Management, Asset Management 
and Home Ownership. 

  
3.  Other Relevant Policies 
 

This policy should be read in conjunction with the Antisocial Behaviour Policy, 
Resident Involvement Strategy, Asset Management Strategy, Equality and Diversity 
Policy and the Sustainability and Community Cohesion Strategy, Residents 
Associations procedure and Hightown’s Local Arrangements on Neighbourhoods and 
Communities.  
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4. The Policy  
 
4.1      Involving residents  
 
4.1.1 We will work with Residents to develop the published policy for maintaining and 

improving the neighbourhoods associated with their homes.  
 
4.1.2   Hightown is committed to providing excellent services and will work with its residents 

to provide an attractive and safe setting for their homes so that residents can feel a 
pride in their immediate surroundings and have a sense of ownership. Hightown 
recognizes that a resident’s overall satisfaction with their home is impacted by their 
satisfaction with their neighbourhood, which in turn is impacted by the appearance of 
communal areas.   

 
4.1.3 Standards will be set in consultation with residents and adherence to these will be 

monitored on a regular basis by Hightown officers.  Residents will be invited to take 
an active part in monitoring and scrutinising performance. This includes taking part in 
regular Hightown-led estate inspections for their own area.  

 
4.1.4 As services to communal areas are paid for by residents through their service 

charges Hightown will work with residents to provide cost effective, value for money 
services, without compromising standards or safety. Wherever possible, residents 
will be provided with choices of service level and the costs of delivering each level. 
Residents will be invited to be involved in decisions affecting communal areas.  

 
4.1.5 Residents will have access to information in suitable formats that enables them to 

understand the specification for contracts in place for their areas, e.g. frequency and 
standard of cleaning and gardening.  Residents will be invited to take part in 
arrangements set up to scrutinize performance. 

 
4.1.6 Hightown will offer practical support to groups of residents who want to form 

associations or societies that will benefit their community. We will facilitate 
neighbourhood agreements where residents agree on standards of behaviour that 
they expect their community to adhere to.  

 
4.1.7 Hightown will provide clear information to customers about Hightown’s statutory and 

contractual obligations and explain their responsibilities to them. We will provide a 
variety of ways for residents to contact us to report a repair or enquire about 
progress, including an out of hours service for emergency repairs  

 
4.1.8 Hightown will encourage volunteering where this benefits the whole community and 

in particular will support residents who are keen to take over aspects of service 
delivery themselves. 

 
4.1.9 Hightown will seek to establish residents’ priorities for action in their area and in 

setting its annual budgets will consider what level of budget may be available to 
facilitate ideas put forward by residents. Where the bids for the funding exceed the 
available budget the suggestions will be presented to the Residents Voice and 
Scrutiny Panel for consideration.  

 
4.1.10 Periodic surveys (at least every three years) will be carried out to find out how residents 

feel about their local neighbourhood. Views will also be sought through other 
involvement opportunities such as area based events, general residents’ meetings and 
the Residents Voice and Scrutiny Panel.  
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4.1.11 Residents will be encouraged to take part in events that enhance the life of the 
community and the appearance of the area, such as gardening competitions, clean up 
events, and designing planting schemes for grounds. 

 
4.1.12 Hightown will facilitate residents to build good relationships with each other to support 

the development of strong communities. 
 
4.2 Maintaining and improving the neighbourhood 
 
4.2.1 In designing new homes and in making changes to existing homes Hightown will take 

into account crime prevention and safety measures, energy efficiency and the way 
public space can be used to enhance the environment and quality of life of the 
community. We will also have regard to the standardisation of components wherever 
possible to simplify servicing and repairing arrangements.  

 
4.2.2 In addition to responding appropriately to day to day works that arise, Hightown will 

maintain its homes through programmed works based on regular inspections of 
properties to assess their condition (known as stock condition surveys). This includes 
maintaining communal areas and keeping them in a good condition. There will be 
timely redecoration, repair and, where appropriate, improvement to communal 
buildings, paths, washing areas and fencing etc. to maintain an attractive overall 
appearance. We will carry out programmed planned maintenance where this will help 
to reduce the need for and the cost of responsive repairs.  

 
4.2.3 Gardening and cleaning contracts will be in place for communal areas to ensure that 

borders and shrubs are looked after according to the plant species and are weed and 
litter free, grassed areas are cut as appropriate during the different seasons, hard 
landscaped areas are free of debris and bin areas are tidy. There will be appropriate 
arrangements in place for timely refuse removal, including arrangements to deal with 
large items of refuse, and abandoned cars.  

 
4.2.4 Where agreed locally with residents parking control measures will be in place. 
 
4.2.5 Where leaseholders are subletting, information on matters relevant to living in the 

property will be sent to the occupant as well as the leaseholder to ensure that they 
are aware of any local issues, such as parking restrictions, refuse disposal 
arrangements, the pets policy, and any neighbourhood agreements around expected 
standards of behaviour etc. 

 
4.2.6 Where other property owners make up part of an estate Hightown will seek to work 

collaboratively with them to ensure a consistent approach to maintaining the 
communal areas and improving the neighbourhood. 

 
4.2.7 Hightown will seek opportunities to work in partnership with other organisations that 

have a presence in the neighbourhood, which may include tackling such issues as 
financial inclusion, fire prevention, mediation services and the prevention of and 
dealing with anti-social behaviour.  

 
4.2.8  Residents are able to suggest improvements to communal areas that would benefit 

their community / neighbourhood. These are considered annually by the Residents 
Voice and Scrutiny Panel for prioritization of the budget set aside for that purpose. 

 
4.2.9 Areas will be inspected on a publicised programmed basis and residents invited to 

attend. The results will be recorded and actions required will be followed up. Where 
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appropriate, notice boards situated in blocks of flats may include a signing sheet so 
that residents can see when a contractor or caretaker has attended a site.  

 
4.2.10 All required health and safety inspections and checks will be carried out on a 

programmed basis, for example fire risk assessments, legionella testing, lift servicing 
and gas safety checks. This list is not exhaustive.  

 
 


